	MINUTE NUMBERS 155 - 158 



Minutes of Licensing Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 22 June 2006 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor C Sterry (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Legal Services Manager, Environmental Health Manager, Taxi Enforcement Officer, Electoral and Licensing Officer and Administration and Licensing (Alcohol & Entertainment) Officer

Also in attendance: Mr Martin Brown.

148

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors Butler, Holgate and D Taylor

149

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 2 February 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

150

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

151

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mr Martin Brown of the Hackney Carriage Association indicated his wish to speak on item 7 of the Agenda.  Committee agreed that Mr Brown should be allowed to contribute when Committee were discussing this item.

152

THE GAMBLING ACT 2005

The Legal Services Manager submitted a report reminding Members that the Gambling Act 2005 had transferred responsibility for certain aspects of licensing gambling establishments to local authorities.  At their meeting on 2 February 2006 Committee had considered a report outlining the effect of the changes and the nature of Committee’s new responsibilities.  It was now necessary to make arrangements for a policy to be put into place to guide how the authority exercised its new powers and duties.

The Legal Services Manager reported that the Gambling Act dictated that the Council’s policy must be in place by 31 January 2007 and published at least four weeks before that date.  The policy should be formulated, put out to consultation and then formally adopted by the Policy and Finance Committee and confirmed at full Council.  For the Council’s consultation to comply with the Government’s Code of Conduct on Consultation it was necessary to allow twelve weeks with time thereafter to assimilate any responses into the final policy.  A timetable to enable this to happen was set out in the report.

The creation of a Gambling Act 2005 Policy had been considered by the Local Authorities Co-Ordinators of Regulatory Services (LACORS) who had suggested that the policy should be referred to as a Statement of Principles, partly to distinguish it from each Council’s Licensing Act Policy.  LACORS had prepared a template and recommended that it should be adopted in order to provide standardisation across authorities which would be of assistance to applicants who may have premises in several areas.

The Legal Services Manager submitted a draft Statement of Principles which had been adapted for Ribble Valley purposes and asked Committee to consider the statement, modify it if necessary and approve it to form the basis of the Council’s consultation exercise and submission to Policy and Finance Committee.  The Legal Services Manager also submitted a scheme of delegation for the operation of the Statement of Principles and this was approved by Members with the exception of the fee setting being referred to Committee instead of being delegated to officers.  Consideration was also given to the issue of whether or not the Authority should pass a “no casinos” resolution.  Committee considered this and agreed that at this moment in time a “no casino” resolution should not be made.

Some amendments were also made to the list of persons who the Authority would consult in relation to applications under the Gambling Act 2005.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the Statement of Principles set out in Appendix 1 to the report of the Legal Services Manager, as amended, be approved;

2.
the Statement of Principles as approved form the basis of the Council’s consultation exercise and submission to Policy and Finance Committee;

3.
the timetable for finalising the Statement of Principles be approved;

4.
the Legal Services Manager be requested to investigate the possibility of arranging a training seminar for Members in relation to the Gambling Act 2005;  and

5.
a further report on the operation of the scheme be brought to Committee twelve months after it comes into operation.

153
LICENSING OF PRIVATE HIRE AND HACKNEY VEHICLES AND DRIVERS – PRELIMINARY MATTERS

The Legal Services Manager reminded Members that at the annual Council meeting the responsibility for all matters relating to the licensing of hackney and private hire vehicles, drivers and operators had been transferred to the Licensing Committee.  A copy of the revised terms of reference of the Licensing Committee was submitted to Committee.  

For the avoidance of doubt the characteristics of the two types of vehicles were detailed in her report and the local authority powers relating to licensing hackney/private hire vehicles were also set out.  In order to exercise those powers, Committee would need to authorise officers to carry out statutory functions on its behalf and decide which matters should be delegated to officers or to a sub Committee.  A table showing the suggested arrangements for delegation etc was submitted.  

The Legal Services Manager informed Members that during the course of administering and issuing of licences there would be occasions when requests were made for a right to appear before a Committee of the Council.  It was recommended that this should be dealt with by a sub Committee formed from Members of Licensing Committee similar to the sub Committees in relation to licensing hearings.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the new responsibilities of this Committee be noted;

2.
the scheme of delegation and authorisations submitted by the Legal Services Manager be approved subject to refusal of licences being made in consultation with the Chairman;

3.
the recommendations regarding the arrangements for sub Committees be approved;  and

4.
the Legal Services Manager be instructed to prepare a policy for private hire/hackney vehicles etc similar to the Licensing or Gambling Act Policies for submission to Committee in due course. 

154

LICENSING OF HACKNEY VEHICLES AND DRIVERS

The Legal Services Manager informed Members that on 26 April the Council had held its annual taxi meeting and various matters had been raised which had been under consideration by the Council for some time.  A copy of the minutes of the meeting was circulated to Members.  The main purpose of the report however was to:

· familiarise Committee with the regime for licensing hackney vehicles and drivers;

· inform Committee of the steps being taken to create additional hackney ranks in Clitheroe;  and

· resolve how to deal with the issue of restricting/de-restricting the number of hackney carriage plates and their allocation if restricted.

The Legal Services Manager informed Members that the Council currently had 49 hackney carriage licence plates (one of these if for use by a female driver only).  Section 16 of the Transport Act 1985 allowed the Council to set a limit on the number of hackney carriage licences it issued but only if it was satisfied that there was no significant unmet demand for hackney carriage services.  The normal method of ascertaining this was to conduct a survey.  The restriction on the number of hackney carriage plates could not be maintained unless a survey was carried out, however, the Lancashire County Council were considering introducing new rank spaces which could affect the validity of any survey.  Details of these new rank spaces were reported to Committee.  Conversely it could be argued that Committee could not be satisfied that there was unmet demand in the absence of a survey and could therefore be open to challenge by those affected if numbers were derestricted.  De-restriction would devalue the hackney carriage plates held by proprietors considerably and might create problems of nuisance for those living near to hackney ranks as a result of traffic congestion etc.   

Decisions taken in recent years in relation to the number of hackney carriage plates were summarised in the report.  The most recent decision taken in March 2005 by Policy and Finance Committee agreed “to increase the number of hackney carriage licences by one per annum on 1 April each year subject to no adverse consequences arising out of such increase”.  The method of allocation was not specified and no action had been taken on this decision owing to difficulties in determining what method of allocation should be used.

The Legal Services Manager requested Committee permission to obtain quotations for a survey to ascertain whether there was any unmet demand for hackney carriage services and in the meantime suggested that the decision of Policy and Finance Committee dated 22 March 2005 should be implemented and that the hackney carriage plates be allocated to proprietors whose vehicles are fully wheelchair accessible and who had a long standing commitment/expression of interest in relation to obtaining a hackney carriage plate.

Mr Martin Brown of the Ribble Valley Hackney Carriage Association was then invited to address Committee.  He informed members that some of the problems affecting hackney carriage licensing were long standing and that his members had had many discussions with council staff.  He explained to Members how the hackney carriage system worked and problems which his members encountered.

Committee thanked Mr Brown for his contribution to the meeting.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the Legal Services Manager be instructed to obtain quotations for a survey and to prepare a further report on this matter for consideration at the meeting on 30 November 2006;  and

2.
no further action relating to increasing the number of hackney carriage plates be taken until this report has been considered. 

155

APPROVAL OF LICENSING ENFORCEMENT POLICY

The Director of Development Services  submitted a report requesting Committee to consider and approve the draft Ribble Valley Borough Council Licensing Enforcement Policy to apply to the regulation of licensed premises and taxi/private hire vehicles.  A copy of the draft Enforcement Policy was also submitted to Members.

Members made a number of suggested modifications to the Policy.

RESOLVED:
That the Licensing Enforcement Policy be amended to take into account the modifications recommended by Committee and it be referred back to the next meeting for final approval.

156

PROGRESS REPORT

The Legal Services Manager submitted a report setting out an update on the progress of licensing applications made under the Licensing Act 2003.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

157

GENERAL REPORT OF THE Director of Development Services  
The Director of Development Services  submitted a report to inform and update Committee on relevant issues which had arisen since the last meeting.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

158

ATTENDANCE OF OFFICERS AT MEETINGS

The Chairman thanked the relevant officers for their attendance and contribution to the meeting.

The meeting closed at 9.18pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Diane Rice  (414418).
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